
Cape Light Compact Governing Board 

Wednesday, June 11, 2014 

Open Session Meeting Minutes 

 
The Governing Board of the Cape Light Compact met on Wednesday, June 11, 2014 in Rooms 11 & 12, 

Superior Court House, 3195 Main Street, Barnstable, MA 02630. 

 
PRESENT WERE: ABSENT WERE: 
1.   Dr. Joyce Flynn, Chairwoman, Yarmouth Michael Hebert, Aquinnah 
2.   Robert Schofield, Vice-Chair, Bourne Timothy Carroll, Chilmark 

3.   Peter Cocolis, Treasurer, Chatham Orleans, Vacant 

4.   Barry Worth, Secretary, Harwich – remotely by telephone Tisbury, Vacant 

5.   Peter Cabana, Member at Large, Dukes County- remotely by telephone Richard Elkin, Wellfleet 

6.   William Doherty, Barnstable County 

7.   David Anthony, Barnstable 
8.   Deane Keuch, Brewster 

9.   Brad Crowell, Dennis until 3:00 p.m. 

10. Fred Fenlon, Eastham 

11. Paul Pimentel, Edgartown 

12. Ronald Zweig, Falmouth at 2:17 p.m. 
13. Thomas Mayo, Mashpee 

14. Richard Toole, Oak Bluffs - remotely by telephone 
15. Thomas Donegan, Provincetown 

16. Everett Horn, Sandwich 

17. Peter Fontecchio, Truro 
18. Marcus Springer, Wellfleet Alternate 

19. Susan Hruby, W. Tisbury - remotely by telephone 

 
LEGAL COUNSEL: 
Jeffrey Bernstein, Esq., BCK Law, PC 

 
STAFF PRESENT: 
Margaret Downey, Administrator 
Margaret Song, Residential Program Manager 
Briana Kane, Sr. Residential Program Coordinator 

Matthew Dudley, Residential Program Coordinator 

Lindsay Henderson, Marketing & Data Analyst 

Meredith Miller, C&I Program Manager 

Vicki Marchant, C&I Program Analyst 

Nicole Price Voudren, C&I Program Planner 

Stephan Wollenburg, Sr. Power Supply Planner 

Philip Moffitt, EM&V Manager 

Gail Azulay, EM&V Analyst 

Deborah Fitton, Energy Education Coordinator 
Karen Loura, Administrative Assistant 

 
OTHERS PRESENT: 
Robert Palmeri, Yarmouth Energy Committee 
Kathy Sherman, Brewster resident 
Bill Norton, Opinion Dynamics 

Antje Flanders, Opinion Dynamics 
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CALL TO ORDER 

With a quorum present, Chr. Flynn called the meeting to order at 2:05 p.m. stating the agenda was posted in 
accordance with the Open Meeting Law on 6/9/14 @ 9:45 a.m. 

 
OPEN SESSION VOTE ON ENTRY INTO EXECUTIVE SESSION 

Chr. Flynn requested a motion to enter into Executive Session pursuant to MGL Ch30A § 21(a)(10) for the 
purpose of discussing power supply procurement strategy and MGL Ch. 30A § 21(a)(3) and § 21(a)(10) for the 

purpose of discussing litigation strategy and related power supply issues.  She declared an open session may 

have a detrimental effect on Cape Light Compact’s ability to conduct business in relation to other entities 

making, selling or distributing electric power and energy and that the consideration of the purchase, exchange, 

lease or value of electricity will have a detrimental effect on Cape Light Compact’s negotiating position as a 

public body and a detrimental effect on the litigating position of the public body.  She added the Governing 

Board would return to Open Session at the conclusion of Executive Session.   R. Schofield moved the Board 

vote to enter into Executive Session for the purposes stated, seconded by P. Cocolis and voted unanimously in 

favor by Roll Call Vote as follows: 
1. William Doherty, Barnstable County Yes 10. Barry Worth, Harwich Yes 

2. David Anthony, Barnstable Yes 11. Thomas Mayo, Mashpee Yes 

3. Robert Schofield, Bourne Yes 12. Richard Toole, Oak Bluffs Yes 

4. Deane Keuch, Brewster Yes 13. Thomas Donegan, Provincetown Yes 

5. Peter Cocolis, Chatham Yes 14. Everett Horn, Sandwich Yes 

6. Brad Crowell, Dennis Yes 15. Peter Fontecchio, Truro Yes 

7. Peter Cabana, Dukes County Yes 16. Susan Hruby, W. Tisbury Yes 

8. Fred Fenlon, Eastham Yes 17. Dr. Joyce Flynn, Yarmouth Yes 

9. Paul Pimentel, Edgartown Yes    
 

The Board reconvened in Open Session at 3:29 p.m. 

 
PUBLIC COMMENT 

Dr. Sherman spoke about CVEC & legal fees relative to various agency budgets and her expectations that 
CVEC Consultant Fees budget line would be reduced.  She also spoke about Synapse work and asked what 

there is for rate payers relative to transmission and net metering.  She would like to write to the Board and 

outline her concerns to get energy right.  RPS – how much is Mass. financing NY, Quebec and Maine.  She 

wants more info about how renewable energy costs of NSTAR adding towns need to know and how it impacts 

the ratepayers. 

 
Chr. Flynn introduced newly appointed Edgartown Representative, Paul Pimentel who provided an overview of 

his qualifications/history.  He is a Registered Engineer in MA & CA and has been in the energy field for 30 

years working at CoGen and Automated Demand Response.  He works as Chief Engineer for NorEsco and is 

the Chairman of Vineyard Cooperative. 

 
At 3:25 p.m. the Board agreed to take up the Treasurer’s Report and Operating Budget out of order since some 

members reported they need to leave early. 

 
TREASURER’S REPORT 

P. Cocolis distributed copies of the Year-to-Date Budget Report dated 6/11/14 (Attachment A) and copies of the 
2014 Budget (based on the 3-year Plan) and 2014 Actuals (January through May) – (Attachment B).  He 

explained the report format required by DPU.  He provided an overview and review to the Board.  He explained 
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the operating budget is a Fiscal Year budget which will be completed this month.  He noted that none of 

the$150,000 appropriated for streetlights had been expended.  Unspent funds are returned to the Reserve Fund. 

At 3:36 Barry Worth disconnected from the meeting. 

OPERATING BUDGET 

The Board then reviewed the proposed FY15 Operating Budget (Attachment C).  T. Donegan reported 
Provincetown Selectmen voted to congratulate CLC for paying OPEB.  Provincetown has been doing this for 

three years.  He recommended the Board appropriate the entire amount and reserve for anything above for 

ARC.  The amount was taken from the last report; and, it is the most reliable information available at this time 

for all employees. The amount is expected to change once the actuarial study is complete. The Provincetown 

Selectmen also voted to write to the County asking that they follow the fiscal leadership of the Compact. 

 
R. Zweig requested acronyms be spelled out. 

 
D. Anthony – concern about how to deal with this unfunded liability.  He said one strategy is to wait and see 

how it plays out – our setting aside but not locking it up. It is prudent to earmark without locking up funds 

allows flexibility and he applauds solution to handle it this way.  T. Mayo agreed.  There was discussion about 

steps after Seagal’s Report is issued.  The County will break out allotments for each department and set up a 

lockbox.  The matter will be brought back before the Board to decide funding.  T. Donegan recommended a 

trustee be assigned for the lockbox.  This is a fund within a reserve. 

 
F. Fenlon asked if CVEC would be independent.  It was noted that CVEC sees itself moving ahead and 

generating a cash flow.  CLC has agreed to provide funding through FY 15 any further requests would require 

Board approval. 

 
D. Anthony moved the Board vote to appropriate the Cape Light Compact FY15 Operating Budget in the 

amount of $1,604,872, noting this is the total of $1,101,417 Cape Light Compact budget and a $403,455 grant 

to CVEC and a $100,000 loan to CVEC), seconded by R. Schofield and voted by roll call vote as follows: 
1.  William Doherty, Barnstable County Yes 9.   Ronald Zweig, Falmouth Yes 

2.  David Anthony, Barnstable Yes 10.  Thomas Mayo, Mashpee Yes 
3.  Robert Schofield, Bourne Yes 11.  Richard Toole, Oak Bluffs Yes 

4.  Deane Keuch, Brewster Yes 12. Thomas Donegan, Provincetown Yes 

5.  Peter Cocolis, Chatham Yes 13.  Everett Horn, Sandwich Yes 
6.  Peter Cabana, Dukes County Abstained 14.  Peter Fontecchio, Truro Yes 

7.  Fred Fenlon, Eastham Yes 15.  Susan Hruby, W. Tisbury Yes 
8.  Paul Pimentel, Edgartown Abstained 16.  Dr. Joyce Flynn, Yarmouth Yes 

Motion carried in the affirmative (14-0-2). 

 
D. Anthony then moved the Board vote to establish an OPEB reserved fund balance within the power Supply 

Reserve Fund in the amount of $300,731, seconded by R. Schofield and voted by roll call vote as follows: 
1.  William Doherty, Barnstable County Yes 9.   Ronald Zweig, Falmouth Yes 

2.  David Anthony, Barnstable Yes 10.  Thomas Mayo, Mashpee Yes 

3.  Robert Schofield, Bourne Yes 11.  Richard Toole, Oak Bluffs Yes 
4.  Deane Keuch, Brewster Yes 12. Thomas Donegan, Provincetown Yes 

5.  Peter Cocolis, Chatham Yes 13.  Everett Horn, Sandwich Yes 

6.  Peter Cabana, Dukes County Abstained 14.  Peter Fontecchio, Truro Yes 
7.  Fred Fenlon, Eastham Yes 15.  Susan Hruby, W. Tisbury Yes 

8.  Paul Pimentel, Edgartown Yes 16.  Dr. Joyce Flynn, Yarmouth Yes 
Motion carried in the affirmative (15-0-1). 
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ENERGY EFFICIENCY PENETRATION STUDY PRESENTATION 

Opinion Dynamics provided a Power Point Presentation entitled CLC Potential & Program Opportunities Study 
(Attachment D) 

 
P. Cabana requested MV YMCA be contacted to get comparison information to demonstrate actual advantage. 

Opinion Dynamics informed that those data are developed and reported annually.  M. Song reported there are 

150 pages of State-wide results.  There was discussion relative to the survey consisting of 12 pages and the 

questions deemed to be fairly comprehensive.  There was discussion about altruism being built into the survey. 

The model is for electric only and is consistent with requirements.  There was discussion about tracking results 

by town or zip code. 

 
CONSIDERATION OF MEETING MINUTES 

The Board then considered the May 21, 2014 Open Session Meeting Minutes.  Corrections were made to Staff 
Attendance and a grammatical correction on page 5.  P. Cocolis moved the Board vote to accept the minutes as 

corrected, seconded by P. Fontecchio and voted unanimously in favor with W. Doherty and P. Pimentel 

abstaining.  (14-0-2) 

 
DPU 14-69 
The DPU has established a procedural schedule for the Compact’s updated Aggregation Plan with discovery 
concluding in early July.  Parties may submit briefs thereafter and the Cape Light Compact’s Final Brief is due 

8/19/14 after which the Department will issue its final order expected sometime in the fall.  The Compact has 

objected and will continue to object to introduction of matters outside the narrow scope.  This was made clear in 

the Compact’s motion to strike certain portions of public comments submitted to DPU.  Currently the Attorney 

General’s first set of Information Requests are under review by the Compact.  The Compact’s response will be 

consistent with what is believed to be the direction from the DPU relative to the scope of the proceeding.  M. 

Downey reported a meeting with the Attorney General’s Office Staff relative to the Assembly of Delegates 

request to investigate the Cape Light Compact and have offered to provide any information relative to the 

Assembly’s allegations, outside of DPU14-69.  To date the Attorney General’s Office has not indicated they are 

pursuing the Assembly’s request.   J. Bernstein mentioned a 6/5 DPU ruling and the Hampshire Council of 

Government (HCOG) proceeding and the Attorney Generals position on certain issues specifically their adder. 

 
ADMINISTRATOR’S REPORT 

 M. Downey said the next Governing Board meeting is scheduled for July 9, 2014.  P. Fontecchio 

informed that he is not available on that date. 

 
 She reminded the members that expense reports due by next week.  Expense reporting forms will be 

emailed to members. 

 
 S. Wollenburg provided a Power Point Presentation entitled Enabling Solar on Affordable Housing 

(Attachment E). 

B. Schofield left at 4:53 p.m. 

D. Anthony said the idea is appealing but after 10 years of private sector and sounding like something 

close to what CVEC could do, he would prefer to have the Compact stay with its core focus.  M. Downey said it 

is very similar to the Green Affordable Home Program funded by the CLC Green Fund.  CVEC does not have 

cash to provide for the expensive up-front costs.  There was discussion that a capital loan program should be 
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available also for non-profits in communities as well.  M. Downey said the amount needed needs to be known 

as well as the level of Board interest.  If SRECs can be obtained at a good price, it can be in the Power Supply 

Program and this would be a Power Supply Program.  There was discussion if this would put CLC in 

competition with local installers.  Since CLC would only be providing money for Renewable Energy 

Certificates (REC) CLC would not be in competition with local installers.  The organization will choose the 

contractor.  R. Zweig asked if an energy audit would be prerequisite.  Currently the Habitat for Humanity is 

looking at new construction, but it is an excellent idea to consider installations for existing housing.  P. Pimentel 

mentioned the risk associated with REC pricing and the risk of non-performance.  It was though provisions 

could be included addressing this in any agreement.  It was agreed to add the topic for further discussion to the 

next meeting agenda.  T. Mayo expressed his support for the idea urging it be extended.  He asked for best 

guess of what such a program would look like and specifically asked to see a scenario at next meeting. 

 
At 5:07 p.m., T. Donegan moved to adjourn, seconded by D. Anthony and voted unanimously in favor. 

Respectfully submitted, 

Karen E. Loura 

Administrative Assistant 

 
Reviewed by B. Worth, Secretary on 7/8/14 

 
List of materials distributed: 

 5/21/14 Draft Cape Light Compact Governing Board Meeting Minutes 

 Copy of letter from Attorney General’s Office dated 5/30/14 relative to DPU 14-69 

 Year-to-date Budget Report dated 6/11/14 

 2014 Budget (based on 3-year Plan)/Actuals (January – May) 

 Proposed FY15 Operating Budget 

 Copy of CLC Potential & Program Opportunities Study Power Point Presentation 

 Copy of Power Point Presentation entitled:  Enabling Solar on Affordable Housing 
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